China's Diplomatic and Political Approach in Latin America and the Caribbean

R. Evan Ellis, PhD

Latin America Research Professor

Strategic Studies Institute

US Army War College

Testimony before the US-China Economic and Security Review Commission"

May 20, 2021

Chairman Bartholomew, Commissioner Scissors, distinguished members of the US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, thank you for the opportunity to share my work and views with you today regarding China's diplomatic and political approach in Latin America and the Caribbean. My testimony is based principally on my research and engagements over the past seventeen years on PRC activities in the region.

While I am currently employed as Latin America Research Professor at the Strategic Studies Institute at the US Army War College, my views are wholly my own, and do not necessarily represent those of my institution or the US government.

Chinese Objectives and Implications

It is not necessary to show malevolent PRC intentions with respect to its activities in Latin America and the Caribbean to conclude that the current and long-term implications of that engagement are grave for prosperity, democracy, and liberties in the region, as well as the security and strategic position of the United States.

In Latin America, as in other parts of the world, the Chinese state is pursuing a principally economically-oriented strategy which, at its core, seeks to capture value added and orchestrate global flows of wealth primarily beneficial to itself.¹ It leads and supports these efforts through employing State Owned Enterprises as the principal repository of value and capability, using the Chinese State's ability to coordinate deals across sectors, regulation of the Chinese market, and through the contributions of the Chinese intelligence services.

The focus of Chinese efforts and the details of its engagement differ across regions according to the resources, market, and other opportunities offered by individual partners. This includes the nature of the partner government, its historic relationship to the PRC, and its distance from China or proximity to the United States. In general, however, China's pursuits in Latin America and the Caribbean are remarkably consistent with what it seeks globally: secure sources of commodities and foodstuffs, reliable access to markets for its goods and services (particularly in strategic, high value-added sectors), strategic technologies and related capabilities.

Understanding the centrality of the PRC's focus on its own economic benefit in the hierarchy of its priorities in Latin America and elsewhere, and how its political, institutional, security and other engagements support those economic objectives, is key to correctly assessing and responding to the China challenge.²

The challenge posed by the PRC is different, yet in many ways greater, than that posed by the Soviet Union during the Cold War. In that prior era, the Soviet Union sought to impose a political model on states under its influence, often subsidizing them economically to sustain them. By contrast, the PRC has generally not, in Latin America or elsewhere, significantly burdened itself economically to maintain its allies in power. Even where it has made seemingly poor loan and investment choices, as I will discuss later, the PRC has done so in conjunction with strong mechanisms for ensuring that it gets paid.³

Of course, the PRC also pursues some important objectives in the region not strictly subordinate to its economic interests. These include the diplomatic isolation of Taiwan, and the neutralization of criticism of, or resistance to, what it regards as "red line" domestic and other security policies, including its campaign against Uighurs in Xinjiang, its crushing of democracy and autonomy in Hong Kong, and its assertion of maritime claims in the South and East China Seas, including its transformation and militarization of disputed reefs and shoals in the region.

Overview of Chinese Activities of Concern

The Covid-19 pandemic has highlighted China's willingness to exploit the needs and hopes of Latin American and Caribbean governments, businesspeople, and populations to advance its economic and other interests to the detriment of the region and the United States.

In the global struggle against the Covid-19 pandemic, whereas the United States has committed \$4 billion to the World Health Organization Covax facility to help those in need obtain vaccine,⁵ the PRC has principally *sold* its vaccinations to the region, rather than donating them, including offering a \$1 billion loan to help the region buy Chinamade vaccines,⁶ just as it provides loans so that the region can buy its other goods and construction services. In the Dominican Republic, Chinese companies charged that country \$19 million for one million doses of the Sinovac, although they then donated another 50,000 doses.⁷ A Dominican colleague with whom I spoke about the matter put the matter in perspective by calling the Chinese gift the "ñapa," the token small free item that Dominican merchants sometimes "throw in" to thank their clients for their business.⁸

Of greater concern, the PRC has used dire need for vaccines in the region to pursue its economic and political objectives there in other sectors. In Brazil⁹ and the Dominican Republic,¹⁰ the PRC has used expedited access to its vaccines to oblige those governments to reverse prior decisions excluding the Chinese telecommunications company Huawei from their 5G networks. In Paraguay, the PRC attempted, unsuccessfully, to use access to its vaccine to induce that country's government to abandon diplomatic recognition of its long-time ally Taiwan.¹¹

The PRC's expanding economic presence in the region, and the influence it generates, is widely recognized. China's principal two policy banks, China Export Import Bank and China Development Bank alone have made \$136 billion dollars in loans to the region since 2005. 12 Its companies have put \$160 billion dollars into operations in the region since 2001, mostly through mergers and acquisitions, but also through some greenfield projects and other non-financial direct investment. 13 All but \$16 billion of that Chinese money has arrived since 2010. 14 PRC-Latin America bilateral trade reached \$330 billion dollars in 2019, 15 an 18-fold increase since the PRC was admitted to the World Trade Organization in 2001.

PRC military activities in the region, although secondary to its economic engagement, are not trivial. They include sales of K-8 combat aircraft to Venezuela¹⁶ and Bolivia,¹⁷ and now the possibility that the Argentine government of Alberto and Cristina Fernandez will buy the Chinese JF-17,¹⁸ which would be the most capable fighter the PRC has ever sold to the region.

PRC arms deals in the region also include selling an offshore patrol vessel to Trinidad and Tobago, 19 selling JYL-1 air defense radars 20 and long-range JY-27A radars to Venezuela, 21 and providing armored vehicles to Venezuela, Bolivia, Argentina, and Ecuador. It also includes selling and donating Y-8 and Y-12 military transport aircraft 22 as well as sometimes selling, sometimes donating trucks and cars, construction equipment, motorcycles, and other assets to both militaries and police forces in the region. 23

Beyond arms, PLA activities in the region include a combat exercises with Chile in 2013,²⁴ multi-stop visits of increasing length and sophistication by its hospital ship "Peace Arc" in 2011, 2015, and 2018-2019, deployment of military police to Haiti for eight years (from 2004-2012), and regular institutional visits, including participation by Chinese People's Liberation Army (PLA) members in Colombia's elite "Lanceros" special operations course in Tolemaida,²⁵ Brazil's Jungle Warfare school in Manaus,²⁶ and Brazil's military Peacekeeping institute, CCECOPAB.²⁷

In the telecommunications sector, the Chinese firm Huawei is positioned to play a significant role in 5G as governments and commercial providers roll out those networks, with major auctions taking place this year. In addition, both Huawei and ZTE play a major role supplying phones and other telecommunication devices to the region, as well as building wireless and fiber optic networks, surveillance architectures and smart cities.²⁸

Such presence by Chinese companies in these telecommunications architectures raises particular risks for both the US and our partners, since the PRC's 2017 National Security Law obliges its companies to turn over data in their systems to the Chinese State if the State asks it to do so,²⁹ thus giving the PRC important opportunities to capture and exploit such data. The data at risk includes not only military "secrets," but sensitive data of Latin American companies and about government functionaries in the region, that could be used to help PRC-based companies obtain the technologies of others, secure an unfair advantage for winning contracts, or even to gain leverage over

Latin American officials through their personal information, opening the door to obligating those officials to help China in future commercial and other matters.

With respect to space, the Chinese radar facility in Neuquén, Argentina³⁰ is operated by PLA military personnel, with limited access to the site by the Argentine government.³¹ Beyond the radar, the PRC and its SOE Great Wall Industrial Corporation have helped to develop and launch 8 satellites for the region: 5 for Brazil under the CBERS program (the most recent of which was launched from China in 2019), 3 for Venezuela,³² including the VRSS-2 (launched in 2017 as the Venezuelan economy was in a state of collapse),³³ the Tupac Katari, launched for Bolivia in 2013,³⁴ and even a microsat for Ecuador, destroyed by space debris shortly after the Chinese put it into orbit.³⁵ Equally important, although often overlooked, the PRC played a significant role in the construction of the space ground control architectures of both Venezuela and Bolivia and the training of their Space personnel, giving China's government potential access to the imaging and other data captured by, or transmitted through those satellites.

The PRC has also courted both Argentina and Chile for the development and launch of satellites, including unsuccessful attempt to participate in Argentina's ARSAT program,³⁶ and to employ Chinese Beidou satellites³⁷ to replace Chile's aging U.S.-developed FASAT-C constellation.³⁸

Implications for the U.S. and the Region

The collective, long-term result of China's pursuit of its economic objectives and supporting activities in the political, institutional, security, and informational spheres is evolution toward a region ever more economically dependent on the PRC, with ever fewer democratic regimes, increasingly less disposed to cooperate with the United States on shared interests regarding security, rule of law and good governance, democracy and human rights. Over the long term, such impacts cumulatively threaten to move the region toward a state in which freedom of expression and political choice is increasingly constrained (as it is in the PRC itself today) to those expressions and activities in which the PRC and issues about which it is sensitive are not critically discussed.

China's presence, and the transformation of the region which its activities in the region are advancing, also gives it more options to leverage Latin America and the Caribbean in its battle to bend global economic, financial and political institutions to its advantage. This includes struggles over the setting of norms in technical bodies, details of the management of the global financial system,³⁹ to blocking the rallying international opinion or sanctions against the PRC, or conversely, giving China an enhanced ability to rally such opinion or against the United States in future international disputes.⁴⁰

At the extreme, China's expanding influence gives it real options to operate in the region in the context of a future conflict with the PRC, including obtaining intelligence, acting against U.S. deployment and sustainment activities, creating crises in the region that distract US decisionmakers from the conflict in Asia, or even putting the US homeland at risk by conducting military operations from the bases and facilities of partners in the

region, even without the provocation or expense of establishing formal basing agreements in advance.

The mechanisms of the threat presented by the PRC through Latin America and the Caribbean are complex, and often subtle. Correspondingly, I offer the following observations about the nature and dynamics of the threat:

China and anti-U.S. Populism. China as an incubator for anti-US leftist populism, which in turn opens the door for a broader Chinese advance. The regimes of Hugo Chavez in Venezuela, Rafael Correa in Ecuador, and Evo Morales in Bolivia each initially came to power for reasons not directly related to Chinese activities in the region. Each of those populist leaders exploited widespread disillusionment with the performance of prior democratic governments to mobilize supporters to achieve office through initially democratic means. Yet once in power, PRC loans and other resources were important to their survival as they consolidated power, changing rules to decrease transparency and otherwise undermine democratic institutions and move against the press, business interests and other bases of opposition. Such Chinese support included an estimated \$18.4 billion in Chinese loans to Ecuador after Rafael Correa's government defaulted on loans from the International Monetary Fund, \$62.2 billion to Venezuela, \$17.1 billion to the Christina Fernandez government in Argentina, and \$3.4 billion to the Evo Morales government in Bolivia.

These Chinese populist governments, in turn, have been the principal partners for the PRC in the region not only for non-transparent government-to-government infrastructure projects, but also for military engagement with the PLA, space activities, and questionable technology partnerships. Populist regimes in Venezuela, Bolivia and Ecuador were the first purchasers of major Chinese-made military end items in the region, including Venezuela's previously noted purchase of Chinese K-8 fighters ⁴² and JYL-1 and JY-27A air defense radars. ⁴³ Other key military sales pioneered by the PRC with populist regimes included Chinese Y-8 and Y-12 military transport aircraft. They also included and a range of armored vehicles, including the VN-1s and others used by the Maduro regime to repress democratic protests ⁴⁴ and to block de jure Venezuelan President Juan Guaido and other elected members of the Venezuelan National Assembly from access to the legislative building to which they had been elected. ⁴⁵

The MAS regime of Evo Morales in Bolivia substantially recapitalized its Armed Forces with Chinese equipment including 31 armored vehicles, 46 six K-8 fighter-interceptors, and six Harbin H-425 helicopters, 47 with the later leading to the arrest of the Bolivian general involved in the transaction for corruption. 48

Rafael Correa's government, for its part, ordered 709 Chinese military vehicles ⁴⁹ and 10,000 Chinese-made assault rifles, ⁵⁰ although it was the government of his successor, Evo Morales, who took delivery on them.

The Argentine regime of Christina Fernandez was the first in the region to consider the purchase of 20 Chinese FC-1/JF-17 fighter,⁵¹ which would have been the most capable combat aircraft sold in the region, as well as 5 PRC-made PC-1 offshore patrol vessels,

and a number of armored vehicles.⁵² The current regime of Alberto Fernandez and Cristina Fernandez, as noted previously, is again considering the purchase of the JF-17.⁵³

In space, it was the Venezuelan regime of Hugo Chavez that was the first in the region to procure a Chinese-built and launched satellite, the Venesat-1,⁵⁴ followed by two others, VRSS-1⁵⁵ and VRSS-2.⁵⁶ Similarly, it was the Evo Morales regime in Bolivia that contracted for the previously mentioned Chinese construction and launch of the Tupac Katari satellite.⁵⁷ In Argentina, it was the leftist populist regime of Christina Fernandez which committed to the PRC's previously mentioned construction and operation of a deep space radar facility on Argentine soil, in Bajada de Agrio, Neuquén.⁵⁸

It has been leftist populist regimes which have hosted China's building of the first national surveillance systems in the region, including the ECU-911 national emergency response system in Ecuador,⁵⁹ and BOL-110 in Bolivia. It was the Chavista regime in Venezuela that contracted the Chinese firm ZTE to implement the "fatherland identity card" system,⁶⁰ a prototype version of China's social credit system, subsequently used in voting, the rationing of scarce food and supplies (the "CLAP boxes"),⁶¹ and most recently, in the distribution of Chinese and Russian Covid-19 vaccines.⁶² The Chinese company CEIEC also helped the Maduro regime to use electronic techniques to spy on the de jure Guaido government and other "opposition" politicians and was sanctioned for doing so in 2020 by the U.S. Treasury Department.⁶³

As the PRC continues to develop and export its electronic control capabilities, including surveillance systems, prototype social credit systems, and the technology for implementing and administering a digital currency (which it is due to be implemented in prototype form in the PRC this year),64 such efforts potentially create a dangerous reinforcing cycle of exporting "digital authoritarianism." Specifically, the PRC helps friendly authoritarian regimes implement a version of surveillance and control technologies in their country. Those friendly regimes are willing to accept the greatly expanded power it gives the PRC for espionage and other leverage over them, in exchange for the benefits such technologies afford them to increase control over their own populations. Such friendly authoritarian regimes also have greater latitude than democratic counterparts to implement Chinese surveillance and control technologies. owing to the regimes' relative insulation from privacy and other concerns. The enhanced survival of populist regimes with the help of such technologies, in turn, facilitates their continuing work to spread their populist revolutions elsewhere in the region, using the resources provided through their commercial engagement with the same PRC.

There is a misperception that the PRC's generous loan packages to politically aligned but corruption-riddled leftist populist regimes pursuing unsustainable policies has been merely a naïve choice that has backfired on it, saddling China and its companies with unserviceable debts and reputational costs. The experience of PRC-based companies and banks with these regimes has certainly fallen far short of expectations. I have personally spoken to Chinese managers and other personnel in PRC-based

companies who have expressed their frustrations with their experience in Venezuela. Nonetheless, the PRC and its companies been far more effective than is commonly recognized in ensuring that they get paid, even if the project or transaction produces little or no value for the populist partner. A common practice by the PRC in anti-U.S. populist regimes whose actions have cut them off from Western capital markets, is for the PRC to tie its loans to parallel contracts for the delivery of the nation's commodities, with Chinese companies used to extract the commodities used to repay the loan. 66 Using such vehicles, the PRC has extracted oil to repay all but \$19 billion 67 of the more than \$62.2 billion it has lent to Venezuela. 88 Moreover, China has implemented such "loans for oil" contracts not only in Venezuela, but also in Ecuador, where they have been documented in detail by journalist Federico Villareal's books *Ecuador, Made in China*, 69 and *El Fereado Petrolero* ["the oil holiday"]. 70

Also in Ecuador, Rafael Correa's \$2.2 billion contract with Chinese companies to build the problem and defect ridden Coca Coda Sinclair hydroelectric facility⁷¹ was documented by the New York Times in a story very appropriately titled, "It Doesn't Matter if Ecuador Can Afford This Dam. China Still Gets Paid."⁷²

Another excellent, if little known example is a \$1 billion loan to the Corporación Venezolana de Guayana (CVG) obliging the future delivery to China of over \$4.1 billion worth of Venezuelan gold. When the Chinese money was used for other purposes and gold production was inadequate, the Maduro government was still obliged to divert a significant portion of CVG's collapsing output to repay the loan, as well as giving other Chinese companies compensatory contracts in other sectors.⁷³

An unprecedented, detailed study of 100 Chinese debt contracts by the Center for Global Development highlights how the PRC includes an array of self-serving mechanisms to not only make it prohibitively costly for its populist partners to default, but imposing de facto political conditions on them in exchange for the credit. These include obliging the debtor to maintain accounts in Chinese banks, potentially subject to seizure by the Chinese government. They also include cross-default clauses, such as the one that prevented the Mauricio Macri government in Argentina from stopping the questionable Santa Cruz river hydroelectric projects committed to by his populist predecessor Christina Fernandez. Such clauses give the Chinese creditor the right to call in the full loan if the specified conditions are triggered, precipitating a potential liquidity, financial, and political crisis in the country that received the loan. Importantly, such clauses give the lender the right to call in the loan not only if the recipient defaults on a related Chinese project, but also in a range of other circumstances, such as if the recipient expropriates Chinese companies in an entirely different sector, breaks diplomatic relations, or takes other actions offensive to the PRC.

PRC Soft Power. China's soft power in the region is a powerful instrument in advancing the PRC position, undermining US attempts to resist China's advance, and undercutting democracy and US policy objectives in the region in general.

China's soft power in the region is different from that of the U.S., which tends to be based more on an alignment of values, thinking, or an affinity for the US and its

culture.⁷⁷ Chinese soft power, by contrast, is rooted more in hopes for benefit, the complimentary fear of its denial,⁷⁸ and the related dynamics of China's "people-to-people diplomacy."⁷⁹ As such, polls that show affinity in the region toward the U.S., or mistrust of the Chinese,⁸⁰ are not inconsistent with China's soft power.

In the business realm, Chinese soft power includes not only hopes for access to the Chinese market, but aspirations to contract or otherwise partner with PRC-based firms and businesspersons for projects in one's own country. Not only do the region's private businesspersons hope to benefit from such partnerships, but Latin American government functionaries sometimes also hope for commercial benefits, understanding that important supporting contracts can be channeled to their family and friends.⁸¹

In the domain of "cultural soft power," the 39 Chinese "Confucius Institutes" in Latin America and the Caribbean (now renamed "Centers for Language Education and Cooperation" because of negative perceptions of them as tools of the Chinese state), 82 serve as vehicles for the Chinese government to identify Latin American youth with the interest and aptitude to learn Mandarin Chinese, to bring them to the PRC on Hanban scholarships, 83 in order to evaluate and favorably shape the orientation of the next generation of the region's technocrats. These Latin Americans, educated in the PRC with the residual influence of Chinese indoctrination and a debt of gratitude to the PRC government for their scholarships, increasingly shape their government's positions toward, and perhaps negotiations with, the PRC. In the 17 years I have followed these issue, I have personally met a significant number of such Latin American functionaries, educated in the PRC with the help of Hanban scholarships. In terms of the macro numbers, the PRC government committed to bringing 6,000 students from Latin America to the PRC on such scholarships for the period 2019-2021 alone. 84

Beyond Latin American students, the PRC and affiliated academic and quasi-private organizations also regularly brings Latin American politicians, government functionaries, journalists, and think tank professionals to the PRC as part of its people-to-people diplomacy, generally at Chinese government expense, although sometimes also sponsored by PRC-based academic institutions or quasi-private foundations. As with colleagues who studied in China on Hanban scholarships, I have personally known many colleagues who have engaged in such trips.

Such trips to China, of course, inculcate good will and potentially provide Chinese intelligence the opportunity to evaluate or compromise their guests. Often they include the opportunity to interact with senior Chinese officials, academics, or businesspeople. While such largess may not convert the recipients into pro-PRC propagandists, the expectation of more invitations in the future, as noted previously, the desire not to be "ungrateful," or the fear of losing access to such important information sources often leads recipients to self-censure their subsequent remarks about China on topics of sensitivity to its government, such as Xinjiang, Hong Kong, Tibet, or its military island building in the South and East China Seas.

For Latin American societies, the collective effect of such "self-censure," by those in the position to know best about the China challenge and its nature, is to stifle critical

discussion, truncating the organization of efforts in the region to effectively push back against the PRC.

From the U.S. perspective, an additional negative impact of the multiple forms of Chinese soft power I have discussed, is to inhibit the efforts of US leaders to caution against engagement with China.⁸⁵ Often, under the influence of hopes for benefit from China or fear of jeopardizing it, the region's elites politely listen to US warnings, then take their projects with the PRC forward anyway, convincing themselves that they can manage the risk. Some in the region convince themselves that US warnings are merely reflect a "dispute between great powers" over the region. Convincing themselves of that argument is seductive and self-serving because imagining themselves as the "morally neutral" party in the middle of a struggle between the US and China relieves those elites of the responsibility to their own people to weigh the very different risks that engagement with the PRC and its companies, versus Western ones, present.

The Challenge of China's Focus on "Connectivity." The PRC advance in Latin America and the Caribbean can be understood in terms of a mutually reinforcing dynamic between three areas of focus: pursuit of secure sources of supply for commodities and foodstuffs, access to markets for high-value added goods and services, and a strategic position in building and operating the physical and other infrastructure connecting and enabling the functionality of the economies of the region.

Chinese advances in Latin American commodity sectors have been well documented. They include extraction of petroleum and mining products, timber, ⁸⁷ both regulated ⁸⁸ and illegal, unregulated and unreported fishing (IUU) ⁸⁹ activities, and agrologistics operations such as those of Nidera and Noble in the region. ⁹⁰ They also include a significant and growing Chinese position in the mining of lithium and other rare earth elements, including the \$4.1 billion, 25% interest by the PRC-based company Tianqi in the SQM lithium operation in Chile, ⁹¹ majority ownership by China's Ganfeng of the Cauchari-Olaroz mine in Argentina, ⁹² a new Gangfeng-operated lithium field in Mexico's Sonora desert, ⁹³ activities by Xinjiang TBEA in the Uyuni salt flats in Bolivia, ⁹⁴ a \$1.5 billion stake in two Brazilian niobium mines (one mine owned by China Molibdenum Corporation, ⁹⁵ and an important minority interest by a Chinese consortium in CBMM). ⁹⁶

China's extension of its 2013 "Belt and Road" initiative⁹⁷ to Latin America⁹⁸ with the inclusion of Panama in November 2017,⁹⁹ and its more recent focus on the "Digital Silk Road"¹⁰⁰ highlights PRC attention to *connectivity* at the heart of its economic pursuits in Latin America, as elsewhere. Currently 19 Latin American countries have signed on to the initiative,¹⁰¹ with Argentina expected to join during an upcoming state visit to the PRC.¹⁰² China's increasing role in such connectivity includes not only construction and operation of ports and physical infrastructure, but also electrical generation, transmission and distribution infrastructure, telecommunications infrastructure, eCommerce and banking. Together, this dominance of "connectivity" gives the PRC an ever greater strategic position in the underpinnings of the region's economies, thus affording it tremendous leverage to advance its political and economic interests there.

With respect to physical connectivity, PRC-based companies are involved in the operation an expansion of an increasing number of ports across the region. In his own testimony to the U.S. Congress, Commander of U.S. Southern Command Admiral Craig Faller noted that the PRC has 40 ongoing port operations or port projects in progress in the region. These include seven port operations by PRC-based Hutchison Port Holdings in Mexico, three in Panama, three in the Bahamas and one in Buenos Aires, Argentina. Chinese companies are also involved in four important port projects in Brazil, including the proposed São Luis megaport. China Minmetals, with China Railway Road and other partners, are building the new \$3 billion Chancay mineral port in Peru, the China Harbour is contracted to DP World for the \$1 billion Posorja port project in Ecuador. China Merchant Port Holdings recently acquired full ownership of the Port of Kingston, Jamaica. There is also potential for Chinese advances in ports in other areas, such as the port of La Union, El Salvador, Manzanillo, Dominican Republic, and Berbice, Guyana.

Chinese companies have long used government-to-government contracting vehicles for their work on road and rail infrastructure in the region, particularly in friendly populist states such as Ecuador and Bolivia, or small states such as Jamaica with the Jamaica Development Infrastructure Project (JDIP) and the Major Development Infrastructure Project (MDIP). 112 In addition, they are currently experiencing increasing success in winning projects from more strongly institutionalized and bureaucratically capable governments through the use of Public Private Partnership (PPP) contracts. High profile examples include the China Harbour-Xi'an Metro consortium winning a \$4.5 billion contract 113 to build the Bogota metro, 114 as well as the Chilean government's award to China Harbour's of a segment of that nation's Highway 5 from Chillan to Talca. 115 Because PPP projects involve operating the infrastructure, as well as building it, they have the added benefit of enhancing PRC opportunities for influence and learning.

Beyond roads, rail connections and ports, Chinese infrastructure projects in the region also include the building and operation of riverine infrastructure. Leading examples include a project to dredge key rivers in the Peruvian amazon making them usable by large ships, 116 as well as the likely victory by Shanghai Dredging of a contract to deepen the Paraguay-Parana river corridor and operate it as a toll route. 117 The latter would give the PRC influence over the strategic river route used by five South American nations for their agricultural exports. 118

Beyond physical infrastructure, Chinese companies are playing an increasingly important role in the generation, transmission and distribution of electricity in the region, particularly with respect to clean energy. They have built six hydroelectric facilities in Ecuador, ¹¹⁹ three in Bolivia, ¹²⁰ Patuca III¹²¹ and the ill-fated Aqua Zarca project ¹²² in Honduras. They also own the Chaglla facility in Peru, ¹²³ among others. ¹²⁴ PRC-based firms are also involved in an array of wind and solar projects in the region, including the Cauchari photovoltaic complex in Jujuy Argentina, ¹²⁵ the region's largest such facility, and a just-announced \$1 billion, 1.1 Gigawatt solar project in Brazil. ¹²⁶

In nuclear energy, China National Nuclear Corporation has been chosen to build its Hualong-1 nuclear reactor in the Atucha nuclear complex in Argentina, 127 and is seeking to build a nuclear reactor in the Angra complex in Brazil as well. 128

Chinese companies State Grid, China Three Gorges, and State Power Industrial Corporation (SPIC) have invested tens of billions of dollars in acquiring electrical transmission infrastructure in Brazil since 2010. In Peru, Yangtze Power's \$3.6 billion acquisition of Luz del Sur from Sempra Energy¹²⁹ gives Chinese companies control over half of power generation in the greater Lima area. In Chile, that government's March 2021 approval of State Grid's acquisition of Compañía General de Electricidad (CGE) from Spain's Naturgy, following on prior Chinese acquisitions of Transelec, Atiaia, Pacific Hydro, and Chilquinta, ¹³⁰ gives PRC-based companies control over 57% of Chile's electricity generation. ¹³¹

In finance and ecommerce, Chinese banks have gone beyond lending for government-to-government projects, and increasingly play a role in facilitating trade transactions with the PRC, and even to some degree branch banking in Brazil, Argentina, Chile and elsewhere. E-commerce platforms like Alibaba are also gaining momentum in the region, ¹³² as well as ride sharing service by Didi Chuxing. ¹³³ The later currently offers service in Mexico, ¹³⁴ Brazil, ¹³⁵ Colombia, ¹³⁶ Chile, ¹³⁷ and the Dominican Republic. ¹³⁸ Importantly, Didi has enormous potential political impact due to the nature of its business, employing more Latin Americans per dollar invested than any other major Chinese initiative. As illustrated by Didi's linkage to "smart cities" initiatives in Mexico, ¹³⁹ Didi's advance in the region, combined with the financial, positional, and other information collected on its clients, also presents a largely unrealized intelligence risk in the region on a scale similar to that presented by Huawei.

Beyond the implicit intelligence threats, China's dominance of each type of connectivity described in the prior paragraphs gives it important opportunities to promote the interests of its own companies. Its potential to do so is similar to the way in which Microsoft's domination of the Windows Operating System, or Google's browser, has given each enormous power to promote their own related software and services.

China's government has a long track record of leveraging its strategic advantages across sectors to promote its interests. Thus even if the PRC itself and its companies are not yet clear on how to develop and exploit the opportunities afforded through its growing multidimensional strategic position in physical, electrical, financial and other connectivity in the region, its ability to identify and pursue was to do so in the future should not be dismissed.

PRC Engagement With/through Multilateral Institutions. China works with and through multilateral institutions in different ways as part of its engagement strategy, as a compliment to its bilateral national and company-level engagement. The PRC has increasingly sought a "role at the table" with multilateral institutions such as the Interamerican Development Bank (IDB) which it joined in 2009 as a voting member, 140 as well as with the United Nations Economic Commission on Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC), with which it is very engaged across a range of institutional

activities. The PRC seeks both to observe and shape the dynamics of these organizations with respect to the agendas of their forums, 141 their analysis 142 and other Chinese interests. In some cases, such as the recent China-IDB collaboration on loan funds. 143 The PRC works with those institutions to advance its own objectives within the framework of multilateralism.

With respect to multilateral forums, although the PRC has been an active observer at the Organization of American States (OAS) since 2004¹⁴⁴ and has modestly supported its activities, ¹⁴⁵ China has preferred to principally engage with the region through the weakly institutionalized Community of Latin American and Caribbean States (CELAC). ¹⁴⁶ CELAC, due to the lack of a permanent secretariat and the absence of the United States, is arguably more malleable than the OAS for the PRC to advance its multilateral agenda to the region. As with FOCAC in Africa, ¹⁴⁷ and the 17+1 forum in Europe, ¹⁴⁸ China's use of CELAC to advance its position, rather than as a forum for "bargaining collectively" with the region, is illustrated by the 2015-2019 and 2019-2021 "China-CELAC Plans," ¹⁴⁹ both of which strongly reflected the language and content of PRC initiatives toward the region.

Finally, the PRC has used sub-regional organizations such as CARICOM, ¹⁵⁰ and trans-regional organizations such as the BRICS¹⁵¹ for individual strategic objectives.

CARICOM has complimented CELAC facilitating PRC to engagement with countries with which it does not have formal diplomatic relations, since five of the nine states in the hemisphere that do not diplomatically recognize the PRC are members of the organization. 152

The BRICS forum, for its part, has helped the PRC to promote its projects through institutions such as the BRICS Bank¹⁵³ and otherwise advance its agenda¹⁵⁴ under the guise of multilateralism, as well as engaging with Brazil in a manner that appeals to the latter's self-image as a global actor.¹⁵⁵

Taiwan. PRC attempts to persuade the nine Latin American and Caribbean countries that recognize Taiwan to switch diplomatic recognition to the PRC derive from a domestic security imperative that is transcends PRC pursuit of its economic interests. Nonetheless, such diplomatic changes, where successful, also support PRC economic objectives and related political and institutional influence efforts. 156

An examination of recent diplomatic changes by Costa Rica (2007),¹⁵⁷ Panama (2017),¹⁵⁸ the Dominican Republic (2018)¹⁵⁹ and El Salvador (2018)¹⁶⁰ shows that in each case, the change was associated with a dramatic expansion in PRC opportunities for influence and economic penetration.¹⁶¹ In each case, diplomatic recognition of the PRC was accompanied by the signing of generally non-transparent MOUs which opened partner markets to Chinese companies in sectors from construction, telecommunications, electricity, and banking, among others. Reciprocally, commercial elites of the nation establishing relations, who traveled to the PRC as part of the first "post-recognition" state visit, were commonly associated with sectors included in such

MOUs, benefitting from the deals, including fitosanitary agreements for the export of fruit or coffee, or possibilities for commercial partnerships within the PRC.

In commerce, the countries establishing relations evidenced a common pattern, with a temporary jump in exports to the PRC in the year following recognition, followed by a fall, while imports from the PRC by the country continued to rise. 162

While Taiwan provided relatively good support to its partners during the Covid-19 pandemic, ¹⁶³ and while the previously mentioned April 2020 PRC attempt to change Paraguay's diplomatic posture through vaccine diplomacy was unsuccessful, ¹⁶⁴ over the long term, as a recent ECLAC study highlights, the pandemic has left the Taiwan-recognizing states (among others) economically and fiscally strained, ¹⁶⁵ and thus more vulnerable to PRC pressures and inducements. Any number of further crises or political changes could be decisive in precipitating another state recognizing Taiwan to change to the PRC. Examples of such dynamics threatening change include difficulties arising from the April 2021 eruption of the Soufriere volcano in St. Vincent, ¹⁶⁶ a possible new regime in Haiti arising from that nation's ongoing political-constitutional crisis, ¹⁶⁷ to the election of a leftist populist government with a President from the Libre party in Honduras in November 2021, or alternatively, a right-of-center President strongly tied to narcotrafficking groups, and who wishes to reduce vulnerability to the anti-corruption and judicial pressures of the United States. ¹⁶⁸

Further diplomatic changes from Taiwan to the PRC in the Western Hemisphere (and elsewhere in the world) would not only facilitate expanded PRC economic and other influence there but could prove strategically destabilizing in Asia. As the number of states diplomatically recognizing Taiwan goes to zero, the risk of the PRC using economic, military or other coercion to resolve the matter as an "internal Chinese affair," with a miscalculation precipitating a possible war in Asia, rises.¹⁶⁹

The Impact of Covid-19. The Covid-19 pandemic increases China's leverage and the opportunity for it to expand its presence and influence in Latin America and the Caribbean, ¹⁷⁰ albeit, with the prospect of expanded difficulties for, and pushback against, the PRC and its companies. ¹⁷¹

During the Covid-19 pandemic, the PRC sold or donated \$230 million in medical or other goods to 28 countries in the region to help combat the spread and effects of the virus, 172 although the example of the high rate of false negatives of the Covid-19 antibody tests it sold Peru, 173 and the low efficacy of the Sinovac vaccine, 174 illustrates that such assistance has not been without problems.

As noted previously, China's position as a vaccine supplier, in the context of Latin America's significant need, has given it opportunities to advance its position with respect to 5G, diplomatic recognition, and its other commercial and political objectives.

China successful reactivation of its economy, with 8.1% GDP growth expected in 2021,¹⁷⁵ while the economy of the European Union continues to stagnate¹⁷⁶ and that of the U.S. follows a slower recovery,¹⁷⁷ increases the relative importance of PRC demand

four Latin American commodities such as Brazilian soy,¹⁷⁸ Salvadoran sugar,¹⁷⁹ Ecuadoran shrimp,¹⁸⁰ and Chilean copper,¹⁸¹ among others.

The weakened economic conditions and fiscal conditions of Latin American economies make them more susceptible to PRC offers of loans, investment, vaccines, and other help, on terms that many previously would have objected.

The renewed spread of leftist populist regimes in the region increases the number of receptive partners for PRC assistance, and probably their need, if those governments forgo western assistance and their actions dissuade private sector investment. Examples of the trend to the left include the consolidation of power by the Maduro dictatorship in Venezuela¹⁸² and Miguel Diaz Canel in Cuba,¹⁸³ the return of Evo Morales' MAS party in Bolivia under that nation's new President Luis Arce,¹⁸⁴ and the radicalization of the leftist Peronist regime of Alberto and Cristina Fernandez in Argentina.¹⁸⁵ The trend to the left could further deepen the prospect of populist Pedro Castillo winning the June 2021 second round of Peru's presidential elections.¹⁸⁶ Possible victories by leftist candidates in Honduras' November 2021 elections,¹⁸⁷ in Colombia's May 2022 elections,¹⁸⁸ and Brazil's October 2022 elections,¹⁸⁹ give the PRC even more opportunities to expand its commercial and other influence in the region in the near future.

As Latin America economically recovers from COVID-19 in late 2021 and early 2022, it is also possible that European and other Western companies will seek to sell off assets in poorly performing markets like Latin America and the Caribbean to shore up their positions globally, as some did after the 2008 financial crisis. As then, such a post-Pandemic asset selloff by Western companies of their interests in Latin America will set the stage for PRC-based companies with backing from the Chinese state and access to PRC financing, to expand their position in the region through acquisitions. 190

As a cautionary note, the Chinese advances that I have described, including the expanded physical presence of PRC-based companies, will occur in the context of a Latin America with higher rates of poverty, crime, desperation, and social unrest, 191 meaning that such an expanded presence will likely generate unprecedented new challenges for both new and established PRC-based companies operating across the region. Such problems and pushback will give the US and like-minded governments both imperatives and opportunities to act.

Recommendations

Based on the nature of the challenge presented by China's advance, as well as considerations regarding US relationships with the Latin America and Caribbean governments involved, I recommend the following for an effective US response:192

First, to the extent possible, the US should avoid attempting to explicitly block Latin American and Caribbean states from economically engaging with the PRC. Doing so would be both ineffective, and likely counterproductive. It would fuel historically-based resentment in the region over US interference with the "sovereignty" of its government's

decisions, while contributing to impressions that the US was prejudicing the region's development to further its own security interests.

As the overall "strategic concept" for the US pushback against malevolent PRC advances in the region, our government should pursue a well-resourced, thoughtful, integrated effort, in coordination with allies, focused not on blocking the region's relationship with China, but instead, helping the region to engage with it and its companies in a safe, fair, fashion that allows the region to get the most out of those interactions. In keeping with this principle, the focus of the US approach should not be to inhibit the region's engagement with the PRC (except in select sectors which I will discuss). Rather, the US should focus on strengthening transparency and rule of law, and the institutional capabilities of Latin American and Caribbean governments for dealing with the PRC and its companies on a level playing field, in an open fashion. Such a focus will allow Latin America and Caribbean governments to pursue the benefits of trade with and investment from Chinese companies, in a way that best advances both the region's interests and US equities, while inoculating our neighbors in their engagement, against the more predatory aspects of engagement with the PRC.

The tools involved in pursuing such a strategy are familiar. They include expanded and enhanced DoD Security Assistance programs, USAID, and State Department-led programs, supported by other US government agencies, to fortify planning, analysis, enforcement and other capabilities in regional government, as well as support for anti-corruption efforts and associated legal and institutional reforms and training. They also include expanded efforts to channel more responsible private sector funds to the region via entities such as the Development Finance Corporation, among others. Doing so effectively, however, should be complimented by larger, more stable program budgets, to support coherent planning and execution. The US should also rethink some of the conditions imposed on US government programs which decrease their flexibility and effectiveness. At the programmatic level, it will also require greater coordination across agencies in program planning, and creative thinking about how traditional capabilities such as DoD Civil Affairs and Psychological Operations, or USAID-funded programs are used.

As I noted previously, in select sensitive areas such as telecommunications, smart cities, and some kinds of ecommerce where domination of the network by untrusted Chinese suppliers would put at risk the ability of the government to make confidential, sovereign decisions, or put the ability of private investors to protect their intellectual property at risk, the US should use its resources, in coordination with partners in the region, and where appropriate, with like-minded European and Asian governments, to restrict Chinese initiatives. Doing so should involve communicating clearly why the US will not be able to provide certain types of cooperation and support over such untrusted networks. It should also involve educating partners regarding how allowing such network vulnerabilities will also inhibit private investment in the country, where corporations cannot be secure in the confidentiality of their operations and intellectual property from those who would use that information against them for commercial purposes. Effective US pushback in such sensitive areas, however, also necessitates

that the US applies greater resources and coordinates with partners to provide viable alternatives to the Chinese solutions we ask them not to choose.

The U.S. must improve its public diplomacy and other communication efforts to persuade Latin American and Caribbean partners to follow principles of transparency and rule of law. This includes not only more effectively making the intellectual case partner nation leaders, but also engaging with their citizens. Such messaging should focus not only on "bad behaviors" by the PRC and their companies, but also the particular importance, when dealing with the Chinese, of openness, effective planning, and open competition. Latin American populations understand well the propensity of some of their elites, when given the opportunity, to accept deals that benefit themselves and their foreign partners at the expense of the country. The US needs better messaging to Latin American publics that motivate and empower them to resist when their elites pursue non-transparent self-serving deals with the Chinese that provide only superficial, short-term benefits, while leaving the country more indebted, more corrupt, with the wealth of the country and the engine for generating it more in the hands of Chinese companies and cooperative local elites.

As a component of more effective messaging, U.S. government organizations, in partnerships with think tanks and other academic and professional entities, should increase funding for programs to collect publicly shareable empirical data on the behavior of PRC-based firms, vis-à-vis their Western counterparts, including their contract performance, relations with local governments and communities, and adherence to local labor, environmental and other laws. Similarly, we should expand efforts to collect, analyze, and communicate data on the impact of deepening engagement of countries in the region with the PRC, on their development, political and institutional health. We should combine such expanded data collection with more effective, coordinated, and well-targeted public diplomacy to communicate the results, including through entities such as the U.S. State Department Global Public Affairs, and Global Engagement Center, among others.

Beyond specific PRC-focused activities, it is imperative that the US do better in maintaining attention to, and resources for the region. In that regard, we must do more to leverage the power of the private sector, including private investment to the region, complimented by targeted government assistance, in order to demonstrate that following the principles of transparency, democracy, and the rule of law pays off over the long run for the success of the government, and the well-being of its people. Doing so not only provides an alternative the more predatory and threatening subsets of Chinese deals, but it is necessary for the credibility of our messages about the transparency and rule of law that limit the PRC's advance, and helps prevent the region from turning to populist solutions that throw the door open to the worst of China's proposals and ambitions.

Finally, in our foreign policy, we need to think more about tradeoffs between short-term imperatives and long-term objectives. There are many corrupt, anti-democratic, or otherwise offensive behaviors to be found among governments in the region that the U.S. should not tolerate and should work to change. But we must think more

strategically about when, how, and how hard we push back, so that in sanctioning US friends for bad behaviors, we do not merely drive them into consolidating authoritarian regimes which are even more isolated from the West and dependent on the Chinese, whose money empowers those regimes to be as corrupt or despotic as the want, so long as their dealings economically benefit the Chinese and do not challenge PRC interests.

¹ See R. Evan Ellis, "Why China's Advance in Latin America Matters," *National Defense,* January 27, 2021,

https://www.cgdev.org/publication/how-china-lends-rare-look-into-100-debt-contracts-foreign-governments.

- ⁴ "China Diplomat's 'Red Line' Warning Points to U.S. Tensions," *Bloomberg,* February 1, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-02-02/china-s-top-diplomatwarns-biden-not-to-touch-internal-affairs.
- ⁵ Emily Rauhala, Erin Cunningham and Adam Taylor, "White House announces \$4 billion in funding for Covax, the global vaccine effort that Trump spurned," *The Washington Post*, February 18, 2021,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2021/02/18/5-percent-vaccine-donations-france/.

- ⁶ Karol Suarez, "China offers \$1 billion loan to Latin America and the Caribbean for access to its Covid-19 vaccine," *CNN*, July 23, 2020,
- https://www.cnn.com/2020/07/23/americas/china-billion-vaccine-latin-america-coronavirus-intl/index.html.
- ⁷ "1M China vaccines cost Dominican Republic US\$19.0M," *Dominican Today*, March 18, 2021, https://dominicantoday.com/dr/covid-19/2021/03/18/1m-china-vaccines-cost-dominican-republic-us19-0m/.
- ⁸ R. Evan Ellis, "Chinese Engagement with the Dominican Republic An Update," *Global Americans*, May 7, 2021, https://theglobalamericans.org/2021/05/chinese-engagement-in-the-dominican-republic-an-update/.
- ⁹ Ernesto Londoño and Letícia Casado, "Brazil needs vaccines, and China is benefitting," *The New York Times,* March 16, 2021,
- https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/16/world/brazil-needs-vaccines-and-china-is-benefiting.html.
- ¹⁰ "Huawei to be included in Dom Rep 5G network auction," *Loop Jamaica*, February 15, 2021, https://www.loopjamaica.com/content/huawei-be-included-dom-rep-5g-network-auction.
- ¹¹ "Taiwan accuses China of 'vaccine diplomacy' in Paraguay," *BBC News*, April 7, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-56661303.

https://www.realcleardefense.com/2021/01/27/why_chinas_advance_in_latin_america_matters 658054.html.

² Ellis, "Why China's Advance in Latin America Matters," 2021.

³ Anna Gelpern, Sebastian Horn, Scott Morris, Brad Parks and Christoph Trebesch, "How China Lends: A Rare Look into 100 Debt Contracts with Foreign Governments," *Center for Global Development*, March 31, 2021,

¹² "China-Latin America Finance Database," *Interamerican Dialogue*, Accessed May 2, 2021, https://www.thedialogue.org/map_list/.

¹³ Enrique Dussel-Peters, "Monitor of Chinese OFDI in Latin America and the Caribbean 2021," Red China-ALC, March 31, 2021, https://www.redalc-china.org/monitor/images/pdfs/menuprincipal/DusselPeters_MonitorOFDI_2021_Eng.pd

f.

- ¹⁴ Dussel Peters, 2021. See also Rolando Avendano, Angel Melguizo, and Sean Miner, "Chinese FDI in Latin America: New Trends with Global Implications," Atlantic Council, June 2017, https://publications.atlanticcouncil.org/china-fdi-latin-america/AC_CHINA_FDI.pdf.
- ¹⁵ "Direction of Trade Statistics," International Monetary Fund, accessed May 2, 2021, https://data.imf.org/regular.aspx?key=61013712.
- ¹⁶ Esteban Israel, "Venezuela to spend \$82 million on Chinese K-8 jets," *Reuters*, June 6, 2010, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-china-planes/venezuela-to-spend-82-million-on-chinese-k-8-jets-idUSTRE65601P20100607.
- ¹⁷ "Bolivia se prepara para recibir los seis aviones K-8 comprados en china," *Infodefensa,* February 8, 2011, https://www.infodefensa.com/latam/2011/02/08/noticia-bolivia-se-prepara-para-recibir-los-seis-aviones-k-8-comprados-en-china.html

militar.com/2021/05/03/comenzo-la-visita-oficial-de-catic-con-el-offecimiento-de-jr-17-a la-argentina/. See also Eduardo Menegazzi, "China ofreció a la Argentina tanques y aviones que ya no usan sus Fuerzas Armadas," *Infobae*, January 23, 2021, https://www.infobae.acm/politics/2021/01/23/china.ofrece.ac.la.argentina.tangues.y/

https://www.infobae.com/politica/2021/01/23/china-ofrece-a-la-argentina-tanques-y-aviones-que-ya-no-usan-sus-fuerzas-armadas/.

- ¹⁹ "Chinese vessel coming to Trinidad," *Jamaica Observer*, February 25, 2014, https://www.jamaicaobserver.com/news/Chinese-vessel-coming-to-Trinidad.
- ²⁰ "Venezuela firma la compra de mas radares chinos," *Infodefensa*, April 24, 2014, https://www.defensa.com/venezuela/venezuela-firma-compra-mas-radares-chinos.
- ²¹ "Venezuela recibe radares chinos de largo alcance," 2019.
- ²² "China entrega a Venezuela primeros aviones militares de transporte Y-8," *El Universo*, November 15, 2012, https://www.eluniverso.com/2012/11/15/1/1361/china-entrega-venezuela-primeros-aviones-militares-transporte-y-8.html.
- ²³ For more detail, see R. Evan Ellis, "Chinese Security Engagement in Latin America," *Center for Strategic and International Studies,* November 2020,

https://www.csis.org/analysis/chinese-security-engagement-latin-america.

- ²⁴ "China and Chile," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, Accessed May 3, 2021,
- https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjb_663304/zzjg_663340/ldmzs_664952/gjlb_664956/3478 665028/.
- ²⁵ "Integrantes del Ejército Chino se entrenan en Colombia como Tiradores de Alta Precisión," *Fuerzas Militares*, October 23, 2016,
- http://www.fuerzasmilitares.org/notas/colombia/ejercito-nacional/7145-tap-50.html.

- ²⁶ Eben Blake, "Chinese Military Seeks Jungle Warfare Training From Brazil," *International Business Times*, August 10, 2015, https://www.ibtimes.com/chinese-military-seeks-jungle-warfare-training-brazil-2046473.
- 27 "CCOPAB's instructor participates in course in China," *Brazil Peace Operations Joint Training Center*, December 12, 2017, http://www.ccopab.eb.mil.br/en/center-news/145-2017/985-ccopab-s-instructor-participates-in-course-in-china?highlight=WyJjaGluYSJd.
 28 R. Evan Ellis, "Chinese Surveillance Complex Advancing in Latin America,"
- *Newsmax,* April 12, 2019, https://www.newsmax.com/evanellis/china-surveillance-latin-america-cameras/2019/04/12/id/911484/.
- ²⁹ "China passes tough new intelligence law," *Reuters*, June 27, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-security-lawmaking/china-passes-tough-new-intelligence-law-idUSKBN19I1FW.
- ³⁰ "From a space station in Argentina, China expands its reach in Latin America," *The New York Times*, July 28, 2018,
- https://www.nytimes.com/2018/07/28/world/americas/china-latin-america.html.
- ³¹ "Advierten que la misteriosa base china en Neuquén es una "caja negra" sin control," InfoBae, February 1, 2019,
- ³² "Venezuela In Space," *Global Security,* Accessed May 3, 2021, https://www.infobae.com/politica/2019/02/01/advierten-que-la-misteriosa-base-china-en-neuquen-es-una-caja-negra-sin-
- control/https://www.globalsecurity.org/space/world/venezuela/index.html.

 33 Rui C. Barbosa, "Chinese Long March 2D launches VRSS-2," Nasa Spaceflight,
- October 8, 2017, https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2017/10/chinese-long-march-2d-launches-vrss-2/.
- ³⁴ Peter B. de Selding, "China Launches Bolivia's First Telecom Satellite," *SpaceNews*, December 23, 2013, https://spacenews.com/38800china-launches-bolivias-first-telecom-satellite/.
- ³⁵ "Ecuador Pegasus satellite fears over space debris crash," *BBC*, May 24, 2013, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-22635671.
- ³⁶ R. Evan Ellis, "New Frontiers? China-Latin America Space Cooperation," *Security and Defense Studies Review,* Center for Hemispheric Defense Studies, Vol. 10., January-June 2010, Pp. 123-130.
- ³⁷ Roberto Sandoval, "El embajador de Chile en Beijing aboga por la alternativa china para el reemplazo del FASAT Charlie," *Defensa*, May 6, 2016, https://www.defensa.com/chile/embajador-chile-beijing-aboga-alternativa-china-para-reemplazo.
- ³⁸ R. Evan Ellis, "Chinese Advances in Chile," *Global Americans*, March 2, 2021, https://theglobalamericans.org/2021/03/chinese-advances-in-chile/.
- ³⁹ This includes the matter of cryptocurrencies and international transactions clearing ⁴⁰ For a more detailed discussion, see Ellis, "Chinese Security Engagement in Latin America," 2020.
- ⁴¹ China-Latin America Finance Database, 2021.
- ⁴² Israel, 2010.

- ⁴³ "Venezuela recibe radares chinos de largo alcance," *Infodefensa*, September 27, 2019, https://www.infodefensa.com/latam/2019/09/27/noticia-venezuela-recibe-radares-chinos-largo-alcance.html.
- ⁴⁴ Carlos E. Hernandez, "La Guardia Nacional de Venezuela aumenta su flota de vehiculos blindados chinos Norinco VN4," *InfoDefensa*, March 3, 2015, https://www.infodefensa.com/latam/2015/03/03/noticia-guardia-nacional-venezuela-incorpora-vehiculos-blindados-chinos-norinco.html.
- ⁴⁵ Deisy Buitrago, "Venezuelan opposition barred from congress as armed group attacks lawmakers," *Reuters*, January 5, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-politics/venezuelan-opposition-barred-from-congress-as-armed-group-attacks-lawmakers-idUSKBN1ZE23H.
- ⁴⁶ "China dona 31 vehiculos militares a ejercito de Bolivia," *La Prensa,* July 30, 2016, https://www.laprensa.com.ni/2016/07/30/internacionales/2076219-china-dona-31-vehiculos-militares-a-ejercito-de-bolivia.
- ⁴⁷ "Denuncian a exautoridades por 'anomalías' en compra de 6 helicópteros," *El Deber,* https://eldeber.com.bo/1957_denuncian-a-exautoridades-por-anomalias-en-compra-de-6-helicopteros.
- ⁴⁸ "Imputan a un general boliviano por la compra de helicopteros chinos para el Ejercito," *Infodefensa,* January 13, 2020,
- https://www.infodefensa.com/latam/2020/01/13/noticia-imputan-general-boliviano-compra-helicopteros-chinos-ejercito.html.
- ⁴⁹ "Presidente Correa entrega 709 vehículos al Ejército Nacional," Ministry of National Defense, Government of Ecuador, Accessed May 25, 2020,
- https://www.defensa.gob.ec/presidente-correa-entrega-709-vehiculos-al-ejercito-nacional/.
- ⁵⁰ "FF.AA. analizan usar los AK-47 de China para entrenamientos," *El Comercio*, September 12, 2016, https://www.elcomercio.com/actualidad/ffaa-analisis-ak47-china-ecuador.html.
- ⁵¹ Guido Braslavsky, "La Fuerza Aérea descartó la compra de un caza chino," *Clarin*, August 29, 2015, https://www.clarin.com/politica/fuerzas-armadas-recorte-agustin-rossi_0_r1GeqAQtDQg.html.
- ⁵² "China to supply Argentina five "Malvinas Class" offshore patrol vessels," *Mercopress*, February 5, 2015, https://en.mercopress.com/2015/02/05/china-to-supply-argentina-five-malvinas-class-offshore-patrol-vessels.
- ⁵³ Gonzalo Lacroix, 2021. See also Menegazzi, 2021.
- ⁵⁴ Rui C. Barbosa, "China launch VENESAT-1 debut bird for Venezuela," *NASA Spaceflight*, October 29, 2008, https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2008/10/china-launch-venesat/.
- ⁵⁵ Stephen Clark, "China Launches Earth-Observing Satellite for Venezuela," *Space.com,* Accessed May 4, 2021, https://www.space.com/17849-china-satellite-launch-venezuela.html.
- ⁵⁶ Barbosa, "Chinese Long March 2D launches VRSS-2," 2017.
- ⁵⁷ De Selding, 2013.
- ⁵⁸ "Advierten que la misteriosa...," 2019.

- 59 "Ecuador's All-Seeing Eye is Made in China," Foreign Policy, September 8, 2018, https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/08/09/ecuadors-all-seeing-eye-is-made-in-china/.
 60 Angus Berwick, "How ZTE helps Venezuela create China-style social control,"
- Reuters, November 14, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/venezuela-zte/.
- ⁶¹ Laura Vidal, "Venezuelans fear 'Fatherland Card' may be a new form of social control," *PRI*, December 28, 2018, https://www.pri.org/stories/2018-12-28/venezuelans-fear-fatherland-card-may-be-new-form-social-control.
- ⁶² Nicolle Yapur and Alex Vasquez, "Venezuela Politicizes Vaccine Access Via State Loyalty Card," *Reuters*, April 14, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-04-14/venezuela-politicizes-access-to-vaccines-via-state-loyalty-card.
- ⁶³ "Treasury Sanctions CEIEC for Supporting the Illegitimate Maduro Regime's Efforts to Undermine Venezuelan Democracy," U.S. Treasury Department, November 30, 2020, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-
- releases/sm1194#:~:text=WASHINGTON%20%E2%80%93%20Today%2C%20the%20 U.S.%20Department,surveillance%20and%20cyber%20operations%20against.
- ⁶⁴ James T. Arredy, "China Creates Its Own Digital Currency, a First for Major Economy," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 5, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinacreates-its-own-digital-currency-a-first-for-major-economy-11617634118.
- ⁶⁵ See, for example, Carey Huang, "How China's aid to Venezuela has gone from a winwin to a lose-lose," *South China Morning Post,* February 1, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/comment/insight-opinion/united-states/article/2184591/how-
- chinas-aid-venezuela-has-gone-win-win-lose. ⁶⁶ Erica S. Downs and Peter C. Evans, "Untangling China's Quest for Oil through State-backed Financial Deals," *Brookings Institution*, May 1, 2006,
- https://www.brookings.edu/research/untangling-chinas-quest-for-oil-through-state-backed-financial-deals/.
- ⁶⁷ Mayela Armas and Corina Pons, "Venezuela wins grace period on China oil-for-loan deals, sources say," *Reuters* August 12, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-china-exclusive/exclusive-venezuela-wins-grace-period-on-china-oil-for-loan-deals-sources-say-idUSKCN2581UN.
- 68 "China-Latin America Finance Database," 2021.
- ⁶⁹ Fernando Villavicencio, *Ecuador Made in China*, (Quito, Ecuador: Artes Graficas Silva, 2013).
- ⁷⁰ Fernando Villavicencio, *El feriado petrolero,* (Quito, Ecuador: Artes Graficas Silva, 2013).
- 71 "13 killed in tunnel collapse at Chinese-funded power station in Ecuador," *South China Morning Post*, December 5, 2014,
- https://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1662906/13-killed-tunnel-collapse-chinese-funded-power-station-ecuador.
- ⁷² Nicholas Casey and Clifford Krauss, "It Doesn't Matter if Ecuador Can Afford This Dam. China Still Gets Paid," *The New York Times*, December 4, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/24/world/americas/ecuador-china-dam.html.
- ⁷³ María Antonieta Segovia, "A dream deal with China that ended in nightmarish debt for Venezuela," *Dialogo China*, February 14, 2021, https://dialogochino.net/en/trade-

investment/40016-a-dream-deal-with-china-that-ended-in-nightmarish-debt-for-venezuela/#:~:text=A%20dream%20deal%20with%20China%20that%20ended%20in,as%20debt%20grew%20and%20ambitious%20projects%20never%20materialised.

74 Anna Gelpern, et. Al., 2021.

- ⁷⁵ Cristina Veiga, "ONG Argentina denuncia presión china," *Dialogo Chino,* March 16, 2017, https://dialogochino.net/es/infraestructura-es/8677-ong-argentina-denuncia-presion-china/.
- ⁷⁶ Anna Gelpern, et. Al., 2021.
- ⁷⁷ See, for example, Joseph S. Nye, *Bound to Lead: The Changing Nature of American Power* (New York: Basic Books, 1990).
- ⁷⁸ For a detailed discussion, see R. Evan Ellis, "The Evolution of Chinese Soft Power in Latin America," in *Soft Power with Chinese Characteristics*, Kingsley Edney, Stan Rosen, and Ying Zhu, Eds. (Milton Park, England: Routledge, 2020).
- ⁷⁹ See, for example, Wang Chao, "People-to-people diplomacy key to tell China's story," *China Daily*, December 31, 2019,

https://www.chinadailyhk.com/articles/4/225/93/1577767511905.html.

- ⁸⁰ Mu Lu, "Sour grapes on display in Pew survey results on China," *Global Times*, October 8, 2020, https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1202912.shtml.
- ⁸¹ See, for example, Villavicencio, 2017.
- ⁸² Zachary Evans, "China's Confucius Institutes Attempt to Rebrand Following Backlash," *National Review*, July 8, 2020, https://www.nationalreview.com/news/chinas-confucius-institutes-attempt-to-rebrand-following-backlash/.
- ⁸³ See, for example, Lucia He, "How China Is Closing the Soft Power Gap in Latin America," *America's Quarterly*, April 12, 2019,
- https://www.americasquarterly.org/article/how-china-is-closing-the-soft-power-gap-in-latin-america/.
- ⁸⁴ "Join Hands Across the Ocean in a New Era," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, January 25, 2018,
- https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjb_663304/wjbz_663308/2461_663310/t1528692.s html.
- ⁸⁵ See, for example, Diego Rodriguez, "Pompeo warns Latin America to be wary of Chinese investments," *Axios*, October 19, 2018, https://www.axios.com/pompeo-warns-latin-america-about-china-investment-79035f9a-8680-4edc-ae8a-0cdba41a8921.html.
- ⁸⁶ Paola Zuleta, "How Latin America Can Make the Most of the US-China Competition," *The Diplomat,* December 16, 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/12/how-latin-america-can-make-the-most-of-the-us-china-competition/.
- ⁸⁷ "Distant forests hide shady deals," *South China Morning Post*, Accessed May 7, 2021, https://www.scmp.com/article/978445/distant-forests-hide-shady-deals.
- ⁸⁸ Cliff White, "CFG Peru trustee hopes to "unblock" China Fishery deal with settlement push," *Seafood Source*, March 11, 2021,
- https://www.seafoodsource.com/news/business-finance/cfg-peru-trustee-hopes-to-unblock-china-fishery-deal-with-settlement-push.
- ⁸⁹ Juan Delgado, "Chilean Navy Increases Surveillance Due to Chinese Fishing Fleet's Threat," *Dialogo*, March 30, 2021, https://dialogo-americas.com/articles/chilean-navy-

increases-surveillance-due-to-chinese-fishing-fleets-threat/. See also R. Evan Ellis, "Do Latin American Waters Continue to Fall Prey to China's Fishing?" *Newsmax*, October 16, 2020, https://www.newsmax.com/evanellis/chile-deepwater-eez-galapagos/2020/10/16/id/992375/.

- ⁹⁰ See R. Evan Ellis, "Why are Chinese agricultural firms so active in Latin America and the Caribbean?" *Dialogo Chino*, March 11, 2015,
- https://dialogochino.net/en/agriculture/1697-why-are-chinese-agricultural-firms-so-active-in-latin-america-and-the-caribbean/.
- ⁹¹ Ernest Scheyder, "Tianqi says happy 'for now' with stake in SQM: president," *Reuters,* June 10, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-lithium-electric-tianqi-lithium/tianqi-says-happy-for-now-with-stake-in-sqm-president-idUSKCN1TB20K.
- ⁹² Dalilia Ouerghi, "China's Ganfeng completes majority stake acquisition in Argentina lithium project," *Metals Bulletin*, August 28, 2020,
- https://www.metalbulletin.com/Article/3948479/Chinas-Ganfeng-completes-majority-stake-acquisition-in-Argentina-lithium-project.html.
- ⁹³ Ann Deslandes, "Ganfeng announces lithium battery recycling plant in Mexico," *Dialogo Chino*, December 2, 2020, https://dialogochino.net/en/climate-energy/38594-ganfeng-announces-lithium-battery-recycling-plant-in-mexico/.
- ⁹⁴ Miriam Telma Jemio, "Bolivia rethinks how to industrialize its lithium amid political transition," *Dialogo Chino*,
- May 19, 2020, https://dialogochino.net/en/extractive-industries/35423-bolivia-rethinks-how-to-industrialize-its-lithium-amid-political-transition/.
- ⁹⁵ Caio de Freitas Paes, "Niobium's silent impact in Brazil," *Dialogo Chino*, April 5, 2019, https://dialogochino.net/en/extractive-industries/25588-niobiums-silent-impact-in-brazil/.
 ⁹⁶ Paes, 2019.
- ⁹⁷ "President Xi Jinping Delivers Important Speech and Proposes to Build a Silk Road Economic Belt with Central Asian Countries," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, September 7, 2013,
- https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/topics_665678/xjpfwzysiesgjtfhshzzfh_665686/t1076334.shtml.
- ⁹⁸ Pepe Zhang, "Belt and Road in Latin America: A regional game changer?" *Atlantic Council*, October 8, 2019, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/issue-brief/belt-and-road-in-latin-america-a-regional-game-changer/.
- ⁹⁹ Paulina Garzon, "China's Silk Road reaches the Panama Canal," *Dialogo Chino*, December 5, 2018, https://dialogochino.net/en/infrastructure/10233-chinas-silk-road-reaches-the-panama-canal/.
- ¹⁰⁰ Joshua Kurlantzik, "China's Digital Silk Road Initiative: A Boon for Developing Countries or a Danger to Freedom? *The Diplomat,* December 17, 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/12/chinas-digital-silk-road-initiative-a-boon-for-developing-countries-or-a-danger-to-freedom/.
- ¹⁰¹ "With Peru, 19 Latin American Nations Have Joined China's Belt and Road Push," *Latin America Herald Tribune*, Accessed May 5, 2021,
- http://www.laht.com/article.asp?CategoryId=12394&ArticleId=2477844.
- ¹⁰² R. Evan Ellis, "Punto por punto, todos los tentáculos de las cada vez más profundas relaciones entre Argentina y China," *Infobae,* February 12, 2021,

https://www.infobae.com/america/opinion/2021/02/12/punto-por-punto-todos-los-tentaculos-de-las-cada-vez-mas-profundas-relaciones-entre-argentina-y-china/.

103 "Full Committee Hearing: "National Security Challenges and U.S. Military Activity in North and South America," US House Armed Services Committee, April 14, 2021, https://armedservices.house.gov/2021/4/full-committee-hearing-national-security-challenges-and-u-s-military-activity-in-north-and-south-america.

- ¹⁰⁴ Hutchison Ports Official Website, Accessed May 4, 2021, https://hutchisonports.com/ports/americas/.
- ¹⁰⁵ Marcela Ayres, "China to announce billion-dollar investment in Brazilian port of Sao Luis: sources," *Reuters*, November 13, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-brics-china-investment/china-to-announce-billion-dollar-investment-in-brazilian-port-of-sao-luis-sources-idUSKBN1XN2NM.
- ¹⁰⁶ "Cosco sees 2020 construction start for US\$3bn Chancay port," *BNAmericas*, June 26, 2019, https://www.bnamericas.com/en/news/cosco-sees-2020-construction-start-for-us3bn-chancay-port.
- ¹⁰⁷ Michele Labrut, "DP World launches construction of deepwater port in Posorja, Ecuador," *Seatrade Maritime News*, September 28, 2017, https://www.seatrade-maritime.com/americas/dp-world-launches-construction-deepwater-port-posorja-ecuador.
- ¹⁰⁸ "Chinese firm takes over Kingston Freeport management company," *Stabroek News*, April 25, 2020,
- https://www.stabroeknews.com/2020/04/25/news/regional/jamaica/chinese-firm-takes-over-kingston-freeport-management-company/.
- ¹⁰⁹ Karen Molina, "Ministra confirma interés de China en el Puerto de La Unión," *El Salvador.com*, July 9, 2019, https://historico.elsalvador.com/historico/498682/ministra-confirma-interes-de-china-en-el-puerto-de-la-union.html. See also R. Evan Ellis, "Chinese Engagement in El Salvador: An Update," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, March 22, 2021, <a href="https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/210322_Ellis_China_El_Salvador.pdf?ydyD0XuUPUlsxKHDFOces1VOU.kQVJ0].
- 110 "Far reaching co-operation agreements signed between China and the Dominican Republic," *The Caribbean Council,* Accessed May 7, 2021, https://www.caribbean-council.org/far-reaching-co-operation-agreements-signed-china-dominican-republic/. Although the government of Luis Abinader subsequently announced that Chinese companies would not be permitted in strategic sectors such as ports, following the previously mentioned delivery of 1 million doses of Chinese Covid-19 vaccine in April 2021, the government reversed itself on the exclusion of Chinese companies from 5G infrastructure, suggesting that it may also reverse itself eventually on the exclusion of the PRC from port projects such as Manzanillo.
- ¹¹¹ See R. Evan Ellis, "Guyana: Opportunities and Challenges for the United States and the Caribbean Basin," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, October 2, 2020, https://www.csis.org/analysis/guyana-opportunities-and-challenges-united-states-and-caribbean-basin.

- ¹¹² "China Extends Reach in the Caribbean, Unsettling the U.S.," *The New York Times,* November 8, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/08/world/americas/chinacaribbean.html.
- ¹¹³ Andrés Bermúdez Liévano and Wang Chen, "Chinese companies win bid to build Bogotá metro," *Dialogo Chino*,
- October 17, 2019, https://dialogochino.net/en/infrastructure/31002-chinese-companies-win-bid-to-build-bogota-metro/.
- ¹¹⁴ Jorge Valencia, "By building Bogotá metro, China makes a new breakthrough in Latin America," *PRI*, November 5, 2020, https://www.pri.org/stories/2020-11-05/building-bogot-metro-china-makes-new-breakthrough-latin-america.
- ¹¹⁵ David Arminas, "Chile awards CRCC major Talca-Chillán upgrade," *World Highways*, April 14, 2021, https://www.worldhighways.com/wh12/news/chile-awards-crcc-major-talca-chillan-upgrade.
- ¹¹⁶ See Dan Collyns, "Hidrovía Amazónica respaldada por China inmersa en información turbia," *Dialogo Chino*, September 13, 2019,
- https://dialogochino.net/es/infraestructura-es/30190-hidrovia-amazonica-respaldada-por-china-inmersa-en-informacion-turbia/. See also R. Evan Ellis, "Peru's Multidimensional Challenge Part 3: engagement with China," Global Americans, November 20, 2020, https://theglobalamericans.org/2020/11/perus-multidimensional-challenge-part-3-engagement-with-china/.
- ¹¹⁷ "Puja entre firmas extranjeras por la hidrovía: es crucial llevar adelante el convenio, aseguran," *La Nacion,* November 18, 2020,
- https://www.lanacion.com.py/negocios/2020/11/18/puja-entre-firmas-extranjeras-por-la-hidrovia-es-crucial-llevar-adelante-el-convenio-aseguran/.
- ¹¹⁸ "China competes in the dredging of Paraguay/Parana Waterway which handles 90 million tons of grains," *Mercopress*, November 25, 2020,
- https://en.mercopress.com/2020/11/25/china-competes-in-the-dredging-of-paraguay-parana-waterway-which-handles-90-million-tons-of-
- grains#:~:text=A%20Chinese%20company%20entered%20the,river%20course%20beginning%20in%202021.
- ¹¹⁹ Génesis Lozano, "Ecuador's China-backed hydropower revolution," *Dialogo Chino*, July 25, 2019, https://dialogochino.net/en/climate-energy/29133-ecuadors-china-backed-hydropower-revolution/.
- ¹²⁰ R. Evan Ellis, "Chinese Engagement with Bolivia Resources, Business Opportunities, and Strategic Location," *Air & Space Power Journal en Español*, 2nd Semester 2016, http://www.airpower.au.af.mil/apjinternational/apj-s/2016/2016-2/2016_2_03_ellis_s_eng.pdf, pp. 3-19.
- 121 "Test operations begun at 104-MW Patuca III hydroelectric in Honduras," *Hydro Review,* December 28, 2020, https://www.hydroreview.com/hydro-industry-news/test-operations-begun-at-104-mw-patuca-iii-hydroelectric-in-honduras/#gref.
- ¹²² "High-profile opponent of hydroelectric project murdered in Honduras," *Dialogo Chino*, March 7, 2016, https://dialogochino.net/en/climate-energy/5321-high-profile-opponent-of-hydroelectric-project-murdered-in-honduras/.
- ¹²³ Shan Jie, "Hydropower project in Peru shows Chinese company's responsibilities," *Global Times*, December 16, 2016, https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1210171.shtml.

- ¹²⁴ R. Evan Ellis, "The New Belt and Road China's Bid to Dominate Electrical Connectivity in the Americas," *China Watch*, The Jamestown Foundation, May 2021, Forthcoming.
- ¹²⁵ Luis Colqui, "Jujuy. Cauchari: el parque solar más grande de América Latina comenzó a vender energía al país," *La Nacion*, September 26, 2020, https://www.lanacion.com.ar/economia/jujuy-cauchari-parque-solar-mas-grande-america-nid2461924/
- ¹²⁶ "Chinese consortium of CMEC and CDIL to Invest and Finance one of the Largest Solar Power Projects in Latin America," *PR Newswire*, April 28, 2021, https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/chinese-consortium-of-cmec-and-cdil-to-invest-and-finance-one-of-the-largest-solar-power-projects-in-latin-america-301279293.html.
- ¹²⁷ Sofia Diamante, "La energía nuclear, una herencia a resolver con China," *La Nacion*, January 22, 2020, https://www.lanacion.com.ar/economia/la-energia-nuclear-una-herencia-a-resolver-con-china-nid2326138/.
- ¹²⁸ David Dalton, "Angra-3 / Brazil Plans To Choose Partner By End Of Year, Says Minister," *NucNet*, August 24, 2020, https://www.nucnet.org/news/brazil-plans-to-choose-partner-by-end-of-year-says-minister-8-1-2020.
- ¹²⁹ "Sempra Energy Completes \$3.59 Billion Divestiture Of Luz Del Sur In Peru," *Sempra Energy,* April 24, 2020, https://www.sempra.com/sempra-energy-completes-359-billion-divestiture-luz-del-sur-peru.
- ¹³⁰ Ellis, "The New Belt and Road China's Bid to Dominate Electrical Connectivity in the Americas," 2021.
- ¹³¹ "Regulador chileno aprueba sin condiciones compra de eléctrica CGE por china State Grid," *Infobae, March* 31, 2021,
- https://www.infobae.com/america/agencias/2021/03/31/regulador-chileno-aprueba-sin-condiciones-compra-de-electrica-cge-por-china-state-grid-2/.
- ¹³² Sara Webster, "Why the Nine-Year Rise of AliExpress Means Big Plans for Latin American Ecommerce," *Latin America Business News*, June 26, 2020,
- https://labsnews.com/en/articles/business/why-the-nine-year-rise-of-aliexpress-means-big-plans-for-latin-american-ecommerce/. See also Damian Brett, "Alibaba targets South America e-commerce with Atlas Air deal," *Air Cargo News*, October 13, 2020, https://www.aircargonews.net/airlines/alibaba-targets-south-america-e-commerce-with-atlas-air-deal/.
- ¹³³ Quasim Khan, "Didi Launches South Americas First EV Sharing Service," *Equal Ocean,* January 23, 2020,
- https://equalocean.com/news/2020012313453#:~:text=Didi%20continues%20to%20increase%20technology%20investment%20in%20Latin,vehicles%20are%20exclusive%20service%20vehicles%20of%20Didi%20platform.
- ¹³⁴ Didi Mexico, Official Website, Accessed May 4, 2021, https://didi-mexico.com/.
- ¹³⁵ Dave Makichuk, "Didi Chuxing Brazilian unit breaks a billion," *Asia Times*, February 2, 2020, https://asiatimes.com/2020/02/didi-chuxing-brazilian-unit-breaks-a-billion/.
- ¹³⁶ "Chinese ride-hailing app DiDi launches new taxi service in Bogota," *Xinhua*, October 23, 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-10/23/c_138495568.htm.
- ¹³⁷ "Chinese ride-hailing giant DiDi launches service in Chile's capital," 2019.

¹³⁸ "DiDi anuncia inicio de operaciones en República Dominicana," *Dinero*, October 13, 2020, https://eldinero.com.do/124035/didi-anuncia-inicio-de-operaciones-en-republica-dominicana/.

¹³⁹ Khan, 2020.

¹⁴⁰ Lesley Wroughton and Roberta Rampton, "Exclusive: IADB cancels China meeting after Beijing bars Venezuela representative," *Reuters*, March 22, 2019,

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-politics-china-iadb-exclusi/exclusive-iadb-cancels-china-meeting-after-beijing-bars-venezuela-representative-idUSKCN1R32NU.

¹⁴¹ See, for example, "Second High-Level China-Latin America Investment and Cooperation Forum," *ECLAC*, October 16, 2019,

https://www.cepal.org/en/events/second-high-level-china-latin-america-investment-and-cooperation-forum.

¹⁴² See, for example, Pablo Chauvet, Taotao Chen, Azhar Jaimurzina, Run Xu, and Ying Jin, "China: current and potential role in infrastructure investment in Latin America," *CEPAL*, February 2020, https://www.cepal.org/en/publications/45205-china-current-and-potential-role-infrastructure-investment-latin-america.

¹⁴³ "China to provide \$2 billion for Latin America and the Caribbean Co-financing Fund," *Interamerican Development Bank*, March 16 2013, https://www.iadb.org/en/news/china-provide-2-billion-latin-america-and-caribbean-co-financing-fund.

144 Margaret Myers, "China's Regional Engagement Goals in Latin America," May 7, 2020, *Carnegie-Tsinghua Center for Global Policy*, May 7, 2020, https://carnegietsinghua.org/2020/05/07/china-s-regional-engagement-goals-in-latin-

https://carnegietsinghua.org/2020/05/07/china-s-regional-engagement-goals-in-latin-america-pub-81723.

¹⁴⁵ See "The OAS and China Renew their Cooperation for Five Years and Sign Agreement for Scholarships," *Organization of American States,* December 12, 2014, https://www.oas.org/en/media_center/press_release.asp?sCodigo=E-552/14.

¹⁴⁶ Myers, 2020.

¹⁴⁷ "Yearender: China reaches out to LatAm, Africa for new-era cooperation," *China Daily*, December 23, 2015, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/world/2015-12/23/content 22787525.htm.

¹⁴⁸ Andreea Brînză, "How China's 17+1 Became a Zombie Mechanism," *The Diplomat*, February 10, 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/02/how-chinas-171-became-a-zombie-mechanism/.

¹⁴⁹ "CELAC And China Joint Plan of Action for Cooperation on Priority Areas (2019-2021)," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Brazil, January 22, 2018,

http://www.itamaraty.gov.br/images/2ForoCelacChina/Joint-Action-Plan-II-CELAC-China-Forum-FV-22-01-18.pdf,

¹⁵⁰ Michelle Nurse, "CARICOM, China Discuss Strengthened Cooperation In Margins Of CELAC Forum," *CARICOM Today*, January 23, 2018,

https://today.caricom.org/tag/caricom-china-relations/.

¹⁵¹ See, for example, "Xi Jinping Attends the 12th BRICS Summit and Delivers Keynote Speech," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, November 17, 2020, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/t1833554.shtml.

¹⁵² "Member States and Associate Members," CARICOM official website, Accessed May 7, 2021, https://caricom.org/member-states-and-associate-members/.

- ¹⁵³ For a balanced analysis of the BRICS Bank, see "New perspectives on the new BRICS bank," *Dialogo Chino*, January 2019, https://dialogochino.net/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/BRICS_en.pdf.
- ¹⁵⁴ "Xi Jinping Attends the 12th BRICS Summit and Delivers Keynote Speech," 2020. ¹⁵⁵ Jake Spring and Anthony Boadle, "BRICS summit marks recovery of China-Brazil relations," *Reuters*, November 12, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brics-summit-preview/brics-summit-marks-recovery-of-china-brazil-relations-idUSKBN1XM205.
- ¹⁵⁶ Ellis, "Why China's Advance in Latin America Matters," 2021.
- ¹⁵⁷ R. Evan Ellis, ""China and Costa Rica: A New Beginning?" *Foreign Area Officer Association Journal of International Affairs*, Vol. XVIII, No. 21, Spring 2015, http://www.faoa.org/Resources/Documents/FOAO%20Journal_Spring15_final_web.pdf. pp. 39-41.
- ¹⁵⁸ R. Evan Ellis, "China's Advance in Panama: An Update," *Global Americans*, April 14, 2021, https://theglobalamericans.org/2021/04/chinas-advance-in-panama-an-update/.
- ¹⁵⁹ Ellis, "Chinese Engagement with the Dominican Republic An Update," 2021.
- ¹⁶⁰ Ellis, "Chinese Engagement in El Salvador: An Update," 2021.
- ¹⁶¹ R. Evan Ellis, "The PRC Advance in Central America in the Context of Covid-19," in *Taiwan's Relations with Latin America: A Strategic Rivalry between the United States, China and Taiwan, He Li and Antonio Hsiang, Eds.* (Lanham, MD: Lexington Books, 2021), Forthcoming.
- ¹⁶² Ellis, "The PRC Advance in Central America in the Context of Covid-19," 2021.
- ¹⁶³ "Taiwan beat the coronavirus and won friends. At the WHO, it's still fighting for a seat at the table," *The Washington Post*, May 15, 2020,
- https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/taiwan-beat-covid-19-and-won-friends-at-the-who-its-still-fighting-for-a-seat-at-the-table/2020/05/15/d924b082-9025-11ea-9322-a29e75effc93_story.html.
- ¹⁶⁴ "Paraguay leader rejects China's vaccine strategy," *Taipei Times*, April 22, 2021, https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2021/04/22/2003756151.
- ¹⁶⁵ "Pandemic Prompts Rise in Poverty to Levels Unprecedented in Recent Decades and Sharply Affects Inequality and Employment," *ECLAC*, March 4, 2021, https://www.cepal.org/en/pressreleases/pandemic-prompts-rise-poverty-levels-unprecedented-recent-decades-and-sharply-affects.
- ¹⁶⁶ "St Vincent volcano: UN warns humanitarian crisis will last months," *BBC News*, April 15, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-56754885.
- ¹⁶⁷ Andre Paultre and Sarah Marsh, "As turmoil deepens, Haitians fear democracy is slipping away," *Reuters*, March 30, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-haitipolitics/as-turmoil-deepens-haitians-fear-democracy-is-slipping-away-idUSKBN2BM1LB.
- ¹⁶⁸ Marlon González and Christopher Sherman "Hondurans await results in primary elections," *AP News*, March 14, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/joe-biden-new-york-tegucigalpa-primary-elections-honduras-76ea9569b943da3900edc65462ddae38.

 ¹⁶⁹ See, for example, Lawrence Chung, "Should Taiwan be worried if it loses all its allies?" *South China Morning Post*, September 1, 2018,

https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/2162316/can-defiant-taiwan-hang-its-allies-and-sovereignty-beijing-puts.

¹⁷⁰ See, for example, Matt Rivers, "Pandemic power play: It's China vs. the US in Latin America," *CNN*, August 15, 2020, https://edition.cnn.com/2020/08/15/americas/latam-china-us-covid-diplomacy-intl/index.html.

Updated 1534 GMT (2334 HKT) August 15, 2020

- ¹⁷¹ For a more detailed discussion, see R. Evan Ellis, "Covid-19 acelerará avance de China en un mundo más desconfiado: Proyecciones para América Latina," RedCaem, June 1, 2020, http://chinayamericalatina.com/covid-19-acelerara-avance-de-china-en-un-mundo-mas-desconfiado-perspectivas-para-america-latina/.
- ¹⁷² John Grady, "SOUTHCOM's Faller: China Used Pandemic to Expand 'Corrosive, Insidious Influence' in Central, South America, U.S. Influence 'Eroding'," *US Naval Institute,* March 16, 2021, https://news.usni.org/2021/03/16/southcoms-faller-china-used-pandemic-to-expand-corrosive-insidious-influence-in-central-south-america-u-s-influence-eroding.
- ¹⁷³ Christine Armario, "Hard-hit Peru's costly bet on cheap COVID-19 antibody tests," *AP News*, October 7, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/the_americas/hard-hit-perus-costly-bet-on-cheap-covid-19-antibody-tests/2020/10/07/e80f58f0-08a6-11eb-8719-0df159d14794_story.html.
- ¹⁷⁴ Aislinn Laing, "The right path' Chile defends Sinovac use amid fresh efficacy questions," *Reuters*, April 11, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/china/the-right-path-chile-defends-sinovac-use-amid-fresh-efficacy-questions-2021-04-11/.
- ¹⁷⁵ Chen Jia, "China expected to see 8.1% GDP growth in 2021," *China Daily,* April 29, 2021,

https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202104/29/WS6089f17ba31024ad0babb18d.html. ¹⁷⁶ Silvia Amaro, "Euro zone economy slips into another recession as Covid lockdowns bite," *CNBC*, April 30, 2021, https://www.cnbc.com/2021/04/30/euro-zone-gdp-q1-2021-amid-new-covid-lockdowns.html.

- ¹⁷⁷ "The Conference Board Economic Forecast for the US Economy," *The Conference Board,* April 14, 2021, https://www.conference-board.org/research/us-forecast.

 ¹⁷⁸ Asim Anand, "Brazil's May soybean exports jump 45% as China's robust demand persist," *S&P Global,* June 2, 2020, https://www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latest-news/agriculture/060220-brazils-may-soybean-exports-jump-45-as-chinas-robust-demand-persist.
- ¹⁷⁹ Alejandra Cuéllar and Esther Honig, "Sugar strengthens its dominance in agriculture in El Salvador," *Dialogo Chino*, June 24, 2020,

https://dialogochino.net/en/agriculture/36071-sugar-strengthens-its-dominance-in-agriculture-in-el-salvador/.

- ¹⁸⁰ John Evans, "Rising Chinese shrimp demand hoists Ecuador exports," *Intrafish*, October 20, 2021, https://www.intrafish.com/aquaculture/rising-chinese-shrimp-demand-hoists-ecuador-exports/2-1-896007.
- ¹⁸¹ "Good news for Chile, copper price soaring on Chinese demand," *MercoPress*, February 17, 2021, https://en.mercopress.com/2021/02/17/good-news-for-chile-copper-price-soaring-on-chinese-demand.
- 182 Armas and Cohen, 2021.

¹⁸³ "Cuba leadership: Díaz-Canel named Communist Party chief," *BBC News*, April 19, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-56802129.

¹⁸⁴ Rafael Romo, "Questions mount over former president's arrest in Bolivia," *CNN*, March 15, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/03/15/americas/bolivia-anez-arrest-morales-arce-intl-latam/index.html.

¹⁸⁵ Philip Reeves, "Argentina Tilts To The Left With Presidential Election," *NPR*, October 28, 2021, https://www.npr.org/2019/10/28/774178775/argentina-tilts-to-the-left-with-presidential-election.

¹⁸⁶ "Opinion: Peru's Democracy has gone off the rails," *The Washington Post*, April 28, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/04/28/peru-elections-pedrocastillo-keiko-fujimori-broken-democracy/.

¹⁸⁷ "Meet the Candidates: Honduras," *Americas'* Quarterly, March 23, 2021, https://americasquarterly.org/article/meet-the-candidates-honduras/.

¹⁸⁸ Adriaan Alsema, "How 2022 elections could end Colombia's 'left right' dilemma once and for all," *Colombia Reports*, December 7, 2020,

https://colombiareports.com/colombias-2022-elections-could-end-the-left-and-right-debate/.

¹⁸⁹ "Lula willing to run against Bolsonaro in 2022 presidential election," *The Rio Times,* April 16, 2021, https://riotimesonline.com/brazil-news/brazil/lula-willing-to-run-against-bolsonaro-in-2022-presidential-election/.

¹⁹⁰ R. Evan Ellis, "Latin America, Europe, and the U.S. must stick together in weathering the Covid-19 storm," *Global Americans*, May 28, 2020,

https://theglobalamericans.org/2020/05/latin-america-europe-and-the-u-s-must-stick-together-in-weathering-the-covid-19-storm/. See also R. Evan Ellis, "Thanks to COVID, China Poised to Expand Business Ownership in Latin America," Part 2 of 2, *Newsmax*, December 8, 2020, https://www.newsmax.com/evanellis/latin-america/2020/12/08/id/1000521/.

¹⁹¹ Rodrigo Campos, "IMF concerned over post-COVID social unrest across Latin America – official," *Reuters*, https://www.reuters.com/article/imf-worldbank-interview/imf-concerned-over-post-covid-social-unrest-across-latin-america-official-idUSKBN27807L. ¹⁹² See, also, similar recommendations made before the committee in 2020. R. Evan Ellis, "Chinese Engagement in Latin America in the Context of Strategic Competition with the United States," Testimony to the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, June 24, 2020, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2020-06/Ellis_Testimony.pdf.